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Who knew times could be so hard on Lake Carmel Drive?

My family's street in Eastern New Orleans, far from the beads and booze of
Bourbon Street, has been slow to recover, like its famous sister.

Our living room has been transformed into the garage, full of the tools my dad
uses to repair the house that he built for his wife and five kids.

The area where the garage once stood before Katrina blew it into purgatory is
now an empty slab. The driveway is a graveyard for two cars. An upstairs
bedroom, undamaged by flood waters, became a makeshift kitchen.

Our neighbors to the right, the Murphys, sold their house several months ago.
Patricia Anatollie, who lived to the left, drives into town from Houston every
few months. She and her husband cut the grass, then leave.

Across the street sits an abandoned, four-bedroom ranch house. It was still
being built when Katrina arrived last August. The storm showed no mercy to
anyone in our middle-class neighborhood.

One year later, FEMA trailers have replaced kids playing jump-rope in driveways.
The nearest mall or movie theater is across town in Slidell or on the other side
of downtown in Kenner. Construction workers have replaced neighbors.

My mom spends her days trying to resurrect her garden. Ariel, my youngest
sister, watches too much cable television, but there isn't anything else for a
13-year-old to do in this ghost town in the suburbs.

Despite all this, my parents are lucky. Their insurance company issued checks to
repair the house, as well as replace appliances and televisions.

My oldest sister, Tammy, and her fiance fared differently.
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They live in Slidell, east of the city. Their house on Barrymore Drive was in
Zone C -- several feet above sea level.

Before Katrina, Tammy chatted with an insurance agent about flood insurance.

``Oh, you're in Zone C,'' the agent said. ``You don't even need (flood)
insurance; I wouldn't waste my money.''

When was the last time an insurance agent talked a potential client out of
signing a policy?

That's how stable this neighborhood's drainage was, before last August.

Then Katrina came.

A pine tree several hundred feet tall crashed into Tammy and Douglas' house,
damaging the attic, an upstairs bathroom and a guest bedroom. Like my parents'
house, anything downstairs was ruined.

The water line in her kitchen was nearly 6 feet up the wall.

Their insurance company paid to fix the roof but attributed the water damage to
flooding, which wasn't covered.

FEMA gave them $7,000; the cost of repairing the house approached $30,000.

Tammy received one of two responses whenever she called a roofer: Either they
never showed up or when they did, they charged astronomical prices.

Douglas happened to meet several men looking for work. Thus started No Bull
Roofing, which financed their recovery efforts.

Ariel starts school next month. The public school system, it's hoped, will be
better than it was before Katrina.

``Our block don't look that bad,'' said my dad, Curtis. ``People are starting to
come back.''

People from New Orleans are pretty darn resilient.

Gary Estwick is a Beacon Journal sportswriter. He grew up in New Orleans, where
his family still lives.
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